


HHPC FINAL MEETING MINUTES
June 5, 2019
Sea Cliff Village Hall

NOTE: ACTION ITEMS ARE IN BOLD HIGHLIGHTED ITALICS.  MOTIONS ARE IN BOLD GREEN.
Attendees:  Tom Powell (Chair); Eric Swenson (Executive Director); Kevin Braun (North Hempstead); Abby Kurlender (Roslyn Harbor); Louis Silfin (Sands Point); Nic Shearman (Glen Cove); Maryann Webb (Oyster Bay); Bruce Kennedy (Sea Cliff); Carol DiPaolo (Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor); and Michelle McAllister (Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor).
Call to Order
Eric Swenson called the meeting to order at 7:05 pm.
Review and Approval of Draft Minutes
Eric noted that Carol DiPaolo had advised Eric of a needed correction to the April 10, 2019 minutes – a description of the date of photos under “Other Items” was incorrect. Eric made the change. A motion was made by Kevin Braun and seconded by Tom Powell to approve the minutes of the meeting of April 10, 2019 as amended.  They were approved unanimously.
Administrative Matters, Updates & Announcements 
Status of Member Dues – Eric stated that the Committee has received 2019 dues from the Town of North Hempstead and from the Village of Flower Hill. Both were appropriately received on Earth Day.
Town of Hempstead Shellfish Laboratory – Eric stated that on May 23rd, he attended a meeting at the Town of Hempstead’s Department of Conservation and Waterways in Point Lookout to discuss the Town’s marine laboratory.  The Town expects to complete the restoration work by the end of the summer and the Town is looking to form a consortium of organizations that will make use of the laboratory. He attended on behalf of the three protection committees. Most of the attendees were universities who wish to use the lab for student research projects. Eric stressed the need for accommodating bacteria samples, and possibly nitrogen, and chlorophyll-a as well.    
Implementation of Nassau County Grant Program for Alternative Septic Systems – Eric noted that the County has agreed to meet again with the Protection Committees and the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District to discuss the roll-out of the grant program and other septic issues. The meeting date will be on June 26th.  Dan Fucci mentioned that the subwatershed study by Dr. Christopher Gobler has been completed and that the County will be holding an internal meeting to discuss it on June 25th. In addition, Eric noted that The Nature Conservancy has applied for a Long Island Sound Futures Fund grant to hire someone to serve as a liaison to assist homeowners in applying for grants in Suffolk and Nassau. They will begin in Suffolk and then work in Nassau. Eric has agreed to help facilitate this.
Proposed NYS Legislation on Nitrogen in Fertilizer on Long Island – Eric stated that one of the proposed bills has passed out of Committees in the Assembly (A.4568) and awaiting a floor vote but in the Senate (S.2130), it is still in the Environmental Conservation Committee. They are “same as” bills.  The legislature only has about 10 days left in this session so it is unclear if this will be in the final rush to get passed. Several major environmental groups asked for amendments to include the detailed instructions that DEC asked for and to exempt golf courses. Assemblyman Englebright is inclined to support them. It is unclear in the Senate. 
Army Corps of Engineers’ Proposed Sea Barriers Public Meeting – Eric noted that the Army Corps has still not announced the date or location yet of a public meeting on Long Island.  Originally the Army Corps had advised Rep. Tom Suozzi that they are revising the modeling for the proposed tidal gates by the Throgs Neck Bridge and suggested that it would be appropriate to hold that meeting in July when that new data will be available but they now report that the analysis is taking longer.  Rep. Kathleen Rice has also requested that the meeting be held in her district.  
[bookmark: _GoBack]Update on HarborFest – Eric stated that he, Maryann and Kevin all helped out with the HHPC booth at HarborFest on Sunday. Despite threats of severe thunderstorms for the afternoon, the weather held and it was a good event although the crowds were not as big as last year.  NYS Assemblyman Tony D’Urso and North Hempstead Town Clerk Wayne Wink stopped by the booth. Assemblyman D’Urso, who is Chair of the Assembly Long Island Sound Task Force, expressed interest in holding a joint meeting with the two other Assembly members whose district includes the Sound in Westchester and NYC. 
Federal Funding for Long Island Sound – Eric reported that the House of Representatives has approved a record $18 million for Long Island Sound in the 2019 – 2020 fiscal year budget. We are now awaiting action in the Senate.
National Estuary Day Event in Oyster Bay -  Eric stated that on September 14th from 11:00 am to 2:00 pm, there will be an event at the Western Waterfront Center in Oyster Bay to kick off National Estuaries Week. The event is being sponsored by the Long Island Sound Study, the Peconic Estuary Program, and the South Shore Estuary Reserve Council with help from the Waterfront Center and Friends of the Bay.  The Committee will have a booth at the event. Maryann Webb noted that the Town of Oyster Bay will be sponsoring a harbor cleanup on the same day.
Long Island Sound Study CAC – Eric noted that the next meeting of the CAC will be held on June 13th in Bridgeport, CT.  The Fall meeting will take place at Cedarmere on September 12th.
Boat Tour – Eric noted that he read that the City of Glen Cove has approved a company called Eastern Star Cruises to operate out of the ferry terminal. Eric asked the City’s reps if they think that the boat company might be interested in hosting a boat tour for elected officials and Committee reps. Nic Shearman mentioned that he has spoken with the Mayor’s office and they are interested in pursuing this with either Eastern Star Cruises or with another company that has an electric boat and is in negotiations with the City for also operating out of the ferry terminal.  That company is interested in environmental education. Nic stated that the City’s ferry consultant stated that the Eastern Star boat’s engines use about $1,000 an hour in gasoline and asked if the Committee was able to cover some or all of these costs. Eric and Kevin both stated that similar, multi-hour tours by the Committee and the Manhasset Bay Protection Committee with other vessels were nowhere near that cost.  Kevin, who has just processed payments for the upcoming Manhasset Bay boat tour, made a motion to approve up to $1,500 for a boat tour including food and beverages. Abby Kurlender seconded the motion. It was passed unanimously. The Committee is open to any evening in July, August, or September. Nic will find out more details of each boat (capacities, whether they can get into the lower harbor, etc.) and the interest of the boat companies and get back to Eric.
Garvies Point Development Stormwater – Eric stated that he has learned that the developers are apparently completely revising their stormwater plans and using a relatively new technology that has not been used on a project of this scale. He contacted Ann Fangmann to learn more and to offer assistance if needed.  Carol pointed out that this new technology had been included in the developer’s plans some time ago. Eric stated that Ann agreed to meet and discuss this once she is back in the office after her return on June 11th. Carol asked whether the wetlands plantings will be completed by the end of the Spring as she would be told would be done by NYS DEC. Nic will find out and advise her.
Possible Expansion of Shellfish Area – Eric stated that over the next few months, the DEC will be stepping up its monitoring of stations north and south of our shellfish area in order to determine possibly expanding the open area. They will be testing at least twice a month and the Town of Oyster Bay will be assisting them with additional runs after rain events. They believe that there is a good chance for expanding the area.
Water Monitoring Program and Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor Update
Grant Application for 2020 – 2021 Monitoring Program – Eric noted that the Committee has submitted a grant application to the National Fish and Wildlife foundation for the 2020 – 2021 monitoring program. The amount requested is $100,000.00. It includes not only the core sampling and continued winter sampling at Powerhouse Drain but also a second year of nitrogen and bacteria monitoring in Tappen Marina to determine the effect, if any, of growing shellfish on these parameters. We should hear if we get the grant in October. Also, under the terms of the grant, we will need to plan how to input our data into a new format called the Water Quality Exchange.
Agreement with CSHH for 2019 – 2020 Monitoring Program – Eric stated that Carol is reviewing the previous agreement and will provide him with suggested revisions to reflect this year’s program. Carol suggested that she and Eric meet to go over the language as much has changed.  Eric and Carol will meet.  Eric will then forward an agreement for signature to the Village.
2018 – 2019 Water Monitoring – Carol noted that the 2018 Annual Report is delayed due to DEC requirements that data usability elements be included in the report in order for the Committee to be reimbursed for monitoring program costs not covered by the Long Island Sound Futures Fund. Similarly, she may also need to prepare an addendum to the 2017 Annual Report in order to be reimbursed for those funds. Fuss and O’Neill has given her a quote for this additional work.
2019 – 2020 Water Monitoring – Carol stated that they just completed the third week of the program. The program got off to a rocky start as Oyster Bay was unable to assist for the first couple weeks and North Hempstead’s brand new engine failed on the way to assist her on the first day.  She noted that during each of the last three weeks, a white milky discharge has re-appeared at the small discharge pipe on the south side of Glen Cove Creek. Samples taken during the first two weeks indicated high bacteria levels.  Test results from the third week were not available yet as they were just taken today.  Carol had notified the City, the County and the DEC each time. During today’s event, Dan Fucci came and found runoff going from the City’s waste transfer station into a storm drain that leads to the small discharge pipe. Previous sampling indicated high levels of magnesium and other minerals.
Carol also noted that during today’s monitoring, she noticed one bunker apparently suffering from whirling disease. She will contact Mal Nathan to see if he has observed any similar instances in Manhasset Bay.
Unified Water Study – Carol stated that she has started this program which includes monitoring for chlorophyll-a.
FLUPSY Water Monitoring Project– Carol noted that the Town is expected to install the FLUPSYs in Tappen Marina in July and that she has received $6,000 in funding from the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District for this year’s monitoring program.
Patagonia Grant Project – Carol noted that the Coalition is in the process of scheduling meetings with residents.
Project Updates
Powerhouse Drain Subwatershed – Eric reported that the Town of Oyster Bay has awarded a contract for the installation of 37 catch basin inserts into a contract to improve drainage in the Glenwood Landing area. These are made by Fabco and designed to reduce nitrogen by 40+% and bacteria by 70+%. Carol noted that she has been in communication with Matt Russo from the Town’s Engineering Division and that the construction is slated to begin by the end of May and be completed by the end of October. The Town will also be cleaning and maintaining the older storm drain inserts that were designed to remove sediment and bacteria. Carol asked for an update on the maintenance of the existing storm drain filters and on the installation of the new ones. Maryann Webb will contact John Bishop from the Town of Oyster Bay Highway Division on the former and Matt Russo, the Town of Oyster Bay Engineer on the latter and advise Carol and Eric.
Nassau County Soil & Water Conservation District
Eric noted that the District has approved funding for 11 conservation projects including this year’s monitoring by the Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor in Tappen Marina and the removal of invasive trees at Cedarmere.
Friends of Cedarmere
Tom noted that the snapping turtles and painted turtles have been laying eggs at Cedarmere. He also noted that with the removal of invasive Norway maples, a huge Burr Oak tree (perhaps 200 years old) can now be seen while driving along Bryant Avenue.  Eric noted that there was a lot of activity on the site for two days when a high end women’s fashion company (Valentino) used the site for photographing their Fall line of products.
Municipal Updates
Nassau County – Dan Fucci had nothing new to report.
Sea Cliff – Bruce Kennedy reported that the new developer of the Hin Fin site in Glenwood Landing (Racanelli – who is also using the Glen Harbor Partners name) is awaiting County approval to run the sewer line up Shore Road to Sea Cliff Avenue. The Village will then run the line down to the Glen Cove Wastewater Treatment plant.  Carol DiPaolo stated that a flyer at the Glenwood Landing Post Office advertised a public meeting on June 18th regarding this development site, but the Town of North Hempstead’s website for the Town Board meeting on June 18th makes no mention of this; Carol asked for details as to what will be discussed. Kevin will find out and advise Carol and Eric. [Note: following the meeting, Kevin advised Eric of the following: “The building permit for the foundation and site work has been issued and construction has commenced. [On June 18th,] the Town Board will be holding the hearing for the waterways permit for replacement of the deteriorated bulkhead.  Once approved by the Town Board the bulkhead and boardwalk permits can be approved and issued. As per the DEC approval the work on the bulkhead cannot be performed until late fall. The plans for the construction of the building have not been filed yet.”]
Glen Cove – Nic Shearman stated that the City’s consultant (LKB Engineers) is working on the design for the rehabilitation of the tidal gates and green infrastructure at Dosoris Pond (East Island) and that alternatives are still be evaluated to address the Crescent Beach bacteria issue.
Roslyn Harbor – Abby Kurlender stated that Nassau County has approved a subdivision for 6 homes on a piece of property that formerly was part of the Engineers Country Club. 5 of the homes are in the Village and one is in the Town of Oyster Bay. The application for the subdivision pre-dated the Village’s moratorium on subdivisions so it can proceed. The homes are at the top of Motts Cove Road North.
North Hempstead – Kevin Braun reported that the Town has received bids for the next phase of the Hempstead Harbor Shoreline Trail (which will continue the trail to just past the transfer station). He is not aware yet of who the successful bidder is.
Flower Hill – no representative present.
Oyster Bay – Maryann Webb noted that the Town has begun assisting the Nassau County Health Department with beach sampling on the north shore and is nearing completion of its shellfish hatchery in Oyster Bay. The Town is also close to installing FLUPSYs in Tappen Marina. 
Sands Point – Louis Silfin had nothing new to report.
Roslyn – no representative present.
Other Items
None.
UPCOMING EVENTS:
September 12th – Long Island Sound Study CAC Meeting at Cedarmere
September 14th – National Estuary Day event in Oyster Bay
October 6th – Sea Cliff Mini Mart, Sea Cliff

NEXT HHPC MEETINGS:   
(All are at 7:00 pm at Sea Cliff Village Hall unless stated otherwise)

September 11th
October 16th
November 13th 

Meeting Adjourned at 8:45 pm




